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I. Introduction 

1. Pursuant to General Assembly resolution 42/177 of 17 December, 
1987, UNCTAD convened the Second United Nations Conference on the 
least developed countries in Paris (France) in September, 1990. In 
accordance with its mandate, the Conference reviewed the progress 
in economic and social development in LDCs during the SNPA decade 
of the 1980s as well as the international support measures which 
the donor community committed itself to in 1981 in support of the 
Substantial New Programme of Actin (SNPA) for the LDCs for the 
1980s&/. The conference came to an inevitable conclusion that 
the SNPA was only partially implemented in the 1980s. 

2. In the case of the African region, the 1980s was the falost 
decadea' and the LDCS being the most vulnerable and least able to 
speedily adjust to changing economic circumstances, were the worst 
hit by the economic and social crisis. As a result, the African 
LDCs did not achieve even the basic thresholds set by the 
programme, largely as a result of bad domestic policies coupled 
with natural and man-made disasters (drought, civil wars, etc) as 
well as a difficult international economic environment. DAC 
countries, which provide about 80 per cent of the total external 
resource flows to African LDCs, did not meet the ODA target as no 
more than 0.09 per cent of GNP was given as aid, compared to an 
agreed target of 0.15 per cent or the doubling of aid in relation 
to flows in 1976-1980. 

. The paris Conference brought into sharp political focus the 
light of the LDCs and despite the distracting events in the Gulf, 
he international community was able to obtain a broad consensus on 
he strategies and development approaches forthe 1990s which would 
nable the LDCs to reactivate economic growth towards sustainable 
evelopment during the current decade. The Conference adopted a 
rogramme of action for the least developed countries for the 1990s 
which was accompanied by a DeclarationZ/ that expressed a 
unanimous determination to promote an ambitious development policy 
whose success rates will depend on the effectiveness of national 
policies, a favourable international economic climate and a 
strengthened partnership based on mutual commitments. 

A/ UN, Report of the United Nations Conference on least 
developed countries, Paris, 14 september, 1981 (UN Publication 
Sales No. E82.1.8). 

2/ Paris Declaration and programme of Action of the Second 
United Nations Conference on the least developed countriesna - 
Second United Nations Conference on the least developed countries 
(Paris, 3-14 September, 1990 - A/CONF.147/MISC.9 
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4. The Declaration further defined five priority areas in the 
Programme of Action; namely (i) the conduct of a macro-economic 
policy, taking account of market signals and aimed at accelerating 
long-term growth and development, and showing concern for the 
situation of the most vulnerable groups of the population, (ii) 
development of human resources for a bottoms-up participatory 
development process in an effective policy environment that takes 
into account the health, education, training and employment needs 
of the LDCs; (iii) reversal of the trend towards environmental 
degradation and the reinforcing of action to deal with natural and 
man-made disasters, (iv) promotion of an integrated policy of rural 
development to enhance food production and enlarge rural incomes, 
and (v) development of a diversified productive sector based on 
increased access to the international market and on international 
actions in the field of commodities. b 

5. Based on experiences of the 1980s, which witnessed a painfully 
slow implementation of the SNPAA, the Paris Conference identified 
the singularly essential role of official development assistance 
(ODA) as complaentary to domestic resource mobilization efforts, 
and the need to create a favourable environment for foreign 
investment. In particular, it is recognized that ODA should be 
substantially increased and the bulk of it provided in the form of 
grants. The donor community also expressed its detemination to 
pursue efforts aimed at adapting and implementing measures in the 
context of an international debt strategy in order to ensure the 
effectiveness of reform measures being implemented by the LDCs. It 
was further recognized that, in an increasingly interdependent 
world, the maintenance and deepening of the gap between the rich 
and the poor nations contains serious seeds of tensions, and that 
refusal to accept the marginalization of the LDCs is an ethical 
imperative. 

6. The Programme of Action, as adopted, is built on four basic 
principles of mutually reinforcing actions by the LDCs and the 
international community: m, that, the successful implementation 
of the programme will depend on shared responsibility and 
strengthened partnership for the growth and development of the 
LDCs; the LDCs have the primary responsibility for the formulation 
and effective implementation of development policies and 
priorities; the donor cornunity sho~~ld substantially increase 
external assistance and that the predictability and adequacy of 
resource flows to the LDCs will be a crucial component in the 
pursuit of effective development policies; and, that commitments 
undertaken should be measurable and transparent so as to make the 
programme of action operational, and to implement its constituent 
parts and ensure coherence and complementarity between national and 
international efforts. 

7. This report is prepared by the ECA secretariat for the 
Conference of Ninisters of African EDCs, which is the policy-making 
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organ of the Commission mandated by the ECA Conference of Ministers 
to establish priorities and to monitor and evaluate the progress 
achieved in implementing the Programme of Action. The report, 
which covers the first year of innplementation of the programme, is 
in five sections. Section II gives an overview of recent economic 
performance of the LDCs and policy measures adopted by them during 
1990-1991; Section 111 describes the follow-up mechanisms put in 
place at the national and regional levels while in Section IV, in 
spite of the constraints of availability of recent data and 
information, an attempt is made to analyze international support 
measures, mainly external resource flows and debt issues, in line 
with the provisions of the Programme of Action. Section V 
presents a brief analysis of the macro-economic environment within 
which the Programme of Action is to be implemented and its 
mplications for economic growth and the development prospects of 
he African LDCs during the 1990s. 

XI. RECENT EECONOMPG PERF0 CE AND POLICY MEASURES 

8 .  African LDCsl economic performance in the 1990-1991 period, 
which is the first year of implementing the new Programme of 
Action, is far from encouraging or anywhere removed from the dismal 
performance in the 1980s. At the heel of the SNPX in 1981 was the 
oil price shock of 1979180, the impact of which continued to hunt 
the economies of these countries throughout the 1980s. Economic 
rowth declined consistently, especially during the first half of 
he 1980s, when these countries were the most affected by the 
orld-wide recession of 1980-1982 which was further compounded by 
he devastating drought of 1982-1984. The sluggish growth in the 
dvanced industrial economies then meant reduced demand for primary 
ommodities and consequently international commodity prices 
collapsed. The resultant drop in export earnings coupled with 
'nsignificant ODA flows led to acute shortages of foreign exchange 
esources which weakened the capacity of the African LDCs to 
inance medium-term development plans and structural adjustment 

programmes. 

9. The terms of trade of the African LDC continued to deteriorate 
in the 1990-1991 period by 8.6 per cent in 1990 and 4 "9 per cent in 
1991. Consequently, the trade deficit worsened from USS4.8 billion 
in 1989 to USS7.7 billion in 1990 and to around USS8.O billion in 
1991, a major determinant of the severity of balance of payments 
difficulties, while the external debt stock rose more than three- 
old from USS18 billion in 1980 to USS57.2 billion in 1990, with 
he debt as a percentage of export of good and services estimated 
at 13.3 per cent in 199021. Incomes per head continuously 

a/ Excluding Zaire and Zambia. 
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declined, making these countries worse off at the close of the 
decade than they were in 1980-1981. 

10. Similarly, while the new programme of action was being 
negotiated in September, 1990, the Persian Gulf Crisis had erupted 
in the proceeding month and its immediate impact was a doubling of 
oil prices from pre-Gulf levels of below US$20 to US$39 per barrel 
in the last quarter of 1990. Although the war in the Persian 
Gulf was concluded in January 1991, the crisis and its aftermath 
will be a recurring explanatory variable for the performance of 
major macro-economic variables in the African LDCs, especially 
during the first half of the 1990s. 

11. All African LDCs are oil-importers and, as such, the price- P 

effects of the Persian Gulf Crisis caused an extra-expenditure on 
oil imports estimated at some $137.7 million&/ in 1990 over the 
normal annual average value of oil imports. Workers9 remittances 
from the Gulf are important transfers and a major source of foreign 
exchange for countries such as Djibouti, Mauritania, Somalia and 
Sudan. The loss in remittances for these four countries alone 
amounted to $85.8 million or a decrease from $213.5 million in 1989 
to $162.7 million in 1990 out of total remittances to all African 
LDCs of $665 million in 1989 and $550 million in 1990. Recession 
in the OECD economies have also had its toll on national aid 
budgets as ODA becomes a principal target for cuts in such 
circumstances. 

12. Real GDP growth rate (1980 prices) of the 31 African LDCs, 
including Zaire and Zambia, while recording a mere 1.1 per cent 
increase in 1990, as compared to 2.2 per cent in 1989, dropped by 
1.4 per cent in 1991. The developments in the external sector as 
it relates to oil price rises, loss of remittances, the effects of 
the world recession and economic slowdown in OECD economies in 
terms of ODA disbursements and the general investment famine in the 
productive sectors of the African LDCs economies are the principal 
constraints that have led to the depressed output in 1991. These 
external factors were further aggravated by internal unrest 
associated with political reforms and civil wars, as well as poor 
climatic conditions which, altogether, adversely affected the 
production activities in the economies of majority of the African 
LDCS. 

13. In the 1990-1991 period, the governments of the African LDCs 
were engaged in implementing economic reform programmes (ERPs), 
which were either supported by credits from the IMF and the World 
Bank (i.e. 14 EDCs) or monitored by these institutions for 
countries who are in non-accrual status with the Bank and those 

4 /  Except where indicated, data for Zaire and Zambia are - 
excluded in the LDCs coverage. 
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that are ineligible to use the general resources of the IMF on 
account of accumulated arrears. The ERPs are supported by resources 
made available under the IMF Structural Adjustment Facility ((SAF) 
and the Enhanced Structural Adjustment Facility (ESAF), which are 
concessional lending facilities for the poorest members of the Fund 
who are undertaking economic reform measures to strengthen their 
balance of payments and improve their growth prospects. 

14. The general feature of the ERPs are basically the usual policy 
measures of IMF and World Bank-supported adjustment programmes. In 
a few LDCs, such as Uganda and the Gambia, the social dimension of 
adjustment is addressed as integral parts of the Ems, to mitigate 
the adverse effects of adjustment measures. The programmes are 

1 aimed at restoring external viability and at reducing extensive 
public sector intervention in the economy through privatization and 
divestiture exercises so as to eliminate large-scale fiscal 
deficits and to provide investment opportunities to the private 
sector in a market-led macro-economic environment. The measures 
include: liberalization of the trade and exchange rate regimes,; 
decontrol of prices ; interest rate adjustments; and, reduction in 
public sector expenditures. 

15. An analysis of some country cases31 below shows the serious 
efforts being made by the governments of African LDCs to implement 
difficult economic reform measures and to promote growth. It also 
indicates the inescapable commitment of these countries to the 
ideals and objectives of the Programme of Action as well as in 
upholding their primary responsibility for their own development. 

6. Burkina Fasons three-year economic and financial reform 
rogramme, 1991/92-1993194, is supported by an IMF/SAF credit of 
DR 22.1 million (about 31 million dollars). Prior to this 
arrangement, the economy of Burkina was characterized by widening 
financial imbalances with overall fiscal deficit averaging 12.1per 
cent of GDP. The deficit was financed mostly through foreign 
borrowings and the accumulation of domestic and external arrears. 
In 1990, the government adopted a number of adjustment measures to 
redress the deteriorating financial situation and to sustain the 
country's growth prospects. 

6 7 .  Under the BurkinabQ ERP for the period l99l-l993, the strategy 
is to reduce financial imbalance while promoting growth through the 
provision of incentives for private investments and greater private 
sector participation in all economic activities. The basic 

51 The Data and information used in the analysis have been 
sourced from materials obtained by ECAISEWPD staff members on 
mission to African LDCs in 1991 for the Survey of economic and 

itions in Africa; as well as various issues sf the IMF 
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objectives are to achieve an average annual real GDP growth rate of 
4 per cent, or about 1 per cent a year more in real GDP per capita; 
limit inflation to less than 4 per cent; and contain external 
current account deficit, while eliminating all external arrears. In 
1991, the principal macro-economic objective of the ERP was on 
track with a recorded 4,8 per cent growth in real GDP, slightly 
over the target of 4 per cent. 

18. In order to attain the objectives of the adjustment programme, 
the government will rely on policies designed to (i) increase 
production and exports of the agricultural sector, which is 
expected to expand by 4.5 per cent annually and remain the source 
of growth; (ii) broaden the role of private investment through the 
liberalization of trade, price decontrols, labour deregulation, and I 

rehabilitation of the banking system; (iii) strengthen and 
rationalize public sector management, and (iv) improve the quality 
of human resources through better education and health services. 
The adjustment programme is not expected to entail serious social 
costs because the government had decided to implement its reform 
programme at an early stage, allowing for an adjustment strategy 
that aims at increasing per capita incomes. The rural sector, where 
the poorest segment of the population are concentrated, is expected 
to benefit from the trade and price liberalization policies; and, 
increased expenditures to the education and health sectors, should 
enhance the government's abilityto provide these basic services t~ 
the poor. 

19. An IMF/ESAF loan, equivalent to SDR 66.96 million, was 
approved for Malawi in support of the countryDs four-year economic 
and financial programme, 1988189-1991/92. Within the framework of 
this medium-term programme, SDR 11.1 million was recently provided 
for the fourth-year programme, 1991192. Malawi's economic growth 
has increase successively during the ERP years. According to ECA's 
estimates, real GDP increased by 3,5 per cent in 1988, 4 per cent 
in 1989, 4,5 per cent in 1990 and reaching 5 per cent in 1991. A 
comprehensive import liberalization programme and stable financial 
conditions contributed to a recovery in the manufacturing and 
distribution sectors, while favourable weather conditions in 
199(1/91 enhanced agricultural production. The budgetary deficit, 
excluding grants, declined from 9,7 per cent of GDP in 1987J88 to 
5.6 per cent in 1991, while inflation fell from 31 per cent in 1968 
to about 11 per cent in 1990, despite a drought in early 1990 that 
affected food supply. 

20. Malawi's strategy for sustained growth with low inflation 
under the ERP is underpinned by restrained financial policies and 
an increasingly liberal exchange system. These policy approaches 
will remain the same for the 1991/92 programme, which aims at 
achieving an annual growth of 4,5 per cent, reduce inflation to 9 
per cent, contain the external current account deficit at 8.8 per 
cent of GDP in 1991 and 8.3 per cent in 1992. The programme also 
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aims at an increase in private investment and savings, and the 
consolidation of the fiscal deficit at 6 per cent of GDP. A new 
investment code is already in place and expected to encourage 
capital formation and increase foreign direct investment. 

21. Bowever, a serious drought has again recurred in southern 
Africa, where it is reported that milPions will face starvation and 
that industries may close down, severely damaging the fragile 
economies in the sub-regions/. The drought may adversely affect 
food production and supplies in Malawi, which is already burdened 
by a large refugee population. This development is bound to have 
serious implications for the attainment of the objectives of the 
country" ERP in 1992. 

22. On the other side of the scale is the economy of Sierra Leone, 
which is facing serious economic and financial difficulties, 
attributed largely to economic mismanagement and the failure of the 
government to maintain financial discipline. On account of 
accumulated arrears, the government is in a difficult position, not 
only with the IMF but also with the World Bank and the African 
Development Bank (ADB)). The country was placed in non-accrual 
status with the World Bank in August 1987 for arrears estimated at 
$ 8.5 million at end-march, I990 and was declared ineligible to use 
the general resources of the IMF in April 1988. The government owes 
the Fund SDR 71 million (127 per cent of quota) in arrears. Also, 
on account of arrears awed to the ADB of some $ 3.5 million, the 
Bank suspended disbursements in January 1989. 

23. Since December 1989, Sierra Leone has being implementing 
reform measures monitored by the PMF. The measures included a 
liberalization 02 the foreign exchange market whereby the value of 
the Leone is market-determined as of April, 1990; abolition of 
import and export licenses in December 1989, with the exception of 
gold and diamond exports, for monitoring purposes; elimination of 
the monopoly of the Sierra Leone Produce Marketing Board (SLPMB) in 
coffee and cocoa trade and opening up the importation of rice (the 
main staple food) to the private sector. The g~vernment lifted the 
restrictive "emergency regulationsq8 which were imposed in November, 
1987 to prevent hoarding and the unofficial exports of precious 
minerals. Inorder to absorb excess liquidity outside the banking 
system, the government introduced in 1990 high-yielding special 
treasury bills at discount rate of 60 per cent per annum and 
adjusted commercial bank interest rate upwards to 46 per cent on 
deposits over nine months. 

24. The economic performance of Sierra Leone in 1990/91 reflected 
the continuation of the economic stabilization process and for two 
consecutive fiscal years real GDP increased by 2.4 per cent in 

6/ West Africa, 9-15 March, 1992. - 
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1989/90 and estimated to have recorded a growth rate of 5.8 per 
cent in 1990/91. Inflationary pressure persisted in 1990/91 on 
account of rapid depreciation of the leone, especially in the 
parallel market, as well as the recourse of the Government to 
central bank accommodations to finance the budget deficits. 
Government borrowing accounted for 70 per cent of total domestic 
credit in 1990/91. However, inflation had subsided at the start of 
1991/92 fiscal year as a result of a contraction in credit to the 
Government by the banking system, which increased by only 7 per 
cent as compared to an increase of 36 per cent in 1990/91. The 
central bank is currently addressing the problem of the failure of 
commercial banks to adhere to the minimum liquidity ratio 
prescription of 55 per cent. The deregulated and relatively high r 
nominal interest rate structure is being maintained and closely 
monitored inorder to realise its desire effects on the level of 
interest earning deposits. To improve the flow and allocation of 
foreign exchange resources to priority sectors of the economy, the 
Government had introduced the establishment of foreign exchange 
bureaux for the purchase and sale of hard currencies. 

25. In 1990, the government adopted the '~conomic and Financial 
Policy Framework, 199C1/91-1992/93~~ designed in collaboration with 
the IMF and the World Bank. The economic reform programme is being 
closely monitored by the Fund as part of current arrangements for 
the resumption of use of IMF resources under its "Rights 
Acc~mulation'~ programme. The objectives of the policy framework is 
to achieve an average annual growth in real GDP of about 5 per 
cent; reduce inflation to 15 per cent in 1992/93; strengthen the 
balance of payments substantially; eliminate external payments 
arrears and reduce the need for exceptional financial support. 

26. The economic and financial difficulties of Sierra Leone was 
aggravated by the rebel incursions that started in March, 1991. The 
budgetary resources are expected to be stretched by some Le 2.3 
billion during the current fiscal year in order to repel the 
rebelsZ/, but it is difficult to see how a fragile economy like 
Sierra Leone will be able to absorb such sudden increases in 
military expenditures on top of the extra-expenditures already 
being incurred for oil imports due to oil price rises and at the 
same time meet the targets of the policy framew~rk in 1992/93. 

Z/ Government of Sierra Leone: The 1991/92 Budget Speech - 28 
June, 1991. 
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1x1. Mechanisms for follow-ur, and monitorincr of the 
procframme of Action 

a. At the country level 

27. With the exception of Zaire and Zambia and, to an extent, 
Liberia,&/ all the African LDCs have mechanisms in place for 
follow-up and monitoring of the New Programme of Action during the 
1'990s. These countries have designated national focal points, 
usually the Ministries of Planning and Economic Development, to be 
responsible for the coordination of development assistance and 
other international support measures and to act on behalf of their 
respective governments in aid coordination with donors. In a 
number of the LDCs in Africa, the governments have introduced 
measures to restructure the mechanisms of aid coordination at the 
national level in order to minimize duplication of efforts and 
increase efficiency and accountability. For instance, in Tanzania, 
the Gambia and Sierra Leone, the Ministries of Finance and Planning 
and Economic Development have been merged and aid coordination and 
external debt management activities have been streamlinedto ensure 
maximum return from external assistance in these countries. 

28. The country-review processes, which include Roundtable 
Conferences organized by UNDP and consultative Group meetings under 
the aegis of the World Bank, are the principal conduits of policy 
dialogue and they enable the LDCs to mobilize donor support for 
macro-economic policy frameworks and adjustment programmes. Since 
the adoption of the Programme of Action, the World Bank had 
assisted three LDCs in Africa to organize consultative group 
meetings - the Consultative Groups for Mozambique in December, 
1990, Uganda in #arch 1991 and Tanzania in April 1991. Also, the 
UNDP had sponsored four roundtable conferences: for the Gambia, in 
December 1990; the Central African Republic, in April 1990; 
Burkina Faso in May, 1991; and, the Comoros in June 1991. In 
addition, special donors' meetings concerned with the financing of 
the economic development and structural adjustment programmes were 
organized for Rwanda in March 1991 and Benin in June 1991.9/ 

8/ Zaire and Zambia were listed as LDCs by the UN General 
Assembly in December 1991 and Liberia in December, 1990. The 
civil war in Liberia since December 1989 had not permitted the 
government authorities to put any mechanisms in place in the 
context of the LDCs programme. 

s/ UNCTAD: Development and International Economic Cooperation 
Implementation of the Programme of Action for the least developed 
countries for the 1990s. - Report of the Secretary-General - 
A/46/566, 21 October, 1991. 
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B. Reqional level 

29. The ECA is the regional focal point for the follow-up and 
monitoring of the implementation of the Programme of Action for the 
LDCs for the 1990s in Africa. A small unit that was created at the 
ECA in I982 still exists, and is assisted by an ECA Inter- 
divisional Committee responsible for the coordination of ECAss 
activities on behalf of the LDCs. The conference of Ministers of 
African LDCs, in its resolution 607(XXV) of April, 1989, had 
requested the Secretary-General of the United Nations to make 
additional resources to strengthen the ECA special programme for 
African LDCs so as to enable the secretariat respond adequately to 
the assistance needs of these countries. The Commission had 
submittedto ECOSOC, through the office of the Regional Commissions I 

in New York, a request describing the needs for the strengthening 
of the LDCs programme. Even though the number of LDCs in Africa 
had increased from 21 in 1981 to 31 in 1991, the resources made 
available to ECA in 1982 remains at the same level in 1992. This 
situation, if unrectified, will certainly have an adverse impact on 
the ability of the secretariat to deliver the necessary assistance 
to these countries in the 1990s. 

30. The ECA Special Programme for the LDCs consist of: technical 
assistance and advisory services in planning and programme 
preparation, and in strengthening national planning capabilities; 
preparation of the annual survey of economic and social conditions 
in the African LDCs; an annual evaluation of progress in the 
implementation of the Programme of Action; and, the preparation of 
in-depth technical studies on selected subjects as mandated from 
time to time by the Conference of Ministers of African LDCs. (See 
Annex on ECAQs Activities). 

31. The ECA Conference of Ministers had establishedthe Conference 
of Ministers of African LDCs as a sub-sidiary policy-making organ 
of the Commission and mandated it to ensure the coordination of 
efforts, establish priorities and evaluate progress in the 
implementation of the LDCs programme in Africa. The Conference met 
annually during the 1980s and made wide-ranging recommendations on 
development policy issues of vital importance and relevance to the 
LDCs. On the basis of a decision by the conference, the ECA had 
re-examined the mechanisms of the LDCs inter-governmental 
structures, with a view to improving its efficiency and 
effectiveness, especially as it relates to the frequency of its 
meetings that are aimed at coordinating regional efforts. It is in 
that context that the decision was taken, to hold the meetings of 
the LDCs organs in Africa once every two years. Hence, since the 
adoption of the programme of action in 1990, this current meeting 
in April 1992 is the first to be held by the conference. 



IV. International S u ~ ~ o r t  Measures 

A. External resource flows 

32. Total financial flows to African LDCs declined in the 1988- 
1990 period from WSS9.1 billion in 1988 to USS8.7 billion in 1989, 
and estimates for 1990 (at 1989 prices) indicate a further decline 
to USS8.4 billion. However, if the external resource flows to 
Zaire and Zambia are included, the total from a11 sources is 
estimated at USS9.5 billion in 1990. Total net disbursements of 
ODA, in nominal terms, from DAC bilateral and multilateral sources, 
and from Arab countries amounted to USS9.4 billion in 1990, 
excluding Zaire and Zambia, and USS10.6 billion if the latter 
countries are included. 

33. Fourteen African LDCs are currently implementing structural 
adjustment programmes supported by credits from the International 
Planetary Fund (IMF) under the Fund's Structural Adjustment Facility 
(SAF) and the Enhanced Structural Adjustment Facility (ESAF). The 
total financial support of the IMF for this group of adjusting LDCs 
is around SDR809.83 million, with an undrawn balance, to date, of 
SDR 432.52 million: SDR 80.64 million under SAF with an undrawn 
balance of SDR 48.21 million and SDR 729.23 million under the ESAF 
with an undrawn balance of SDR 432.53 million. Loans under the 
ESAF facility carry an interest rate of 0.5 per cent and are 
payable over 10 years with a 5 % year grace period. 

B. External Debt 

34. The external debt stock of African LDCs, including the use of 
IMF credits, had risen from USS48.5 billion in 1988 to USS51.3 
billion in 1989, and US$ 57.2 billion in 1990. Seven LDCS: 
Ethiopia, Guinea, Mozambique, Somalia, Sudan, Tanzania and Uganda, 
accounted for $31.1 billion or 64.5 per cent in 1989 and $39.3 
billion or'68.7 per cent in 1990 of the total external debt of the 
29 African LDCs. The total debt stock of African LDCs is quite 
large in relation to GMP, and it represented, as a proportion of 
GNP, 99 per cent in I989 and 110 per cent in 1990. Also, despite 
debt relief, the debt service ratio is significantly high for 
financially-strapped African LDCs. The debt service (payments of 
principal plus interest) as a percentage of export of goods and 
services is estimated at 13.3 per cent in k990.&QJ 

10/ ECA estimates based on data from the World Bank:- World Debt - 
Tables, 1991-1992: External debt of developing countries. Vol. 
1. Analysis an8 Sarmary tables. The estimates and analysis 
exclude Zaire (with an estimated total external debt stock of 
$8.5 billion in 1989 rising to $10.5 billion in 1990) and Zambia 
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35. The magnitude of the debt of African LDCs may be low 
relatively to other developing countries, but it is the heavy debt 
service burden, as illustrated by the debt ratios referred to 
above, that has aggravated the resource availability problems. 
According to the World Bank, 18 LDCs in Africa are amongst a group 
of 26 severely indebted low-income countries for which the Bank 
estimated that higher oil prices would have absorbed more than 10 
per cent of export earnings and make for a GDP loss of about 1.7 
per cent in I991.=/ The most severely affected African LDCs in 
the group are Benin, Mali, Sudan and Tanzania. The impact on 
Tanzania of the oil price rise in 1990 is estimated at 25 per cent 
of exports and 6 per cent of GDP in 1991. In addition, a number of 
LDCs in Africa which supply labour to the Persian Gulf States, 
notably Sudan, Somalia, Djibouti, and Mauritania, are facing severe 

9 
foreign exchange losses on account of losses in workersq 
remittances, which is a major source of revenue for these 
countries. 

35. These debt-ridden countries will find it difficult to raise 
additional finance to absorb the balance of payments shocks in the 
near-term. African LDCs rely extensively on official development 
finance (ODF) and have limited access to international financial 
markets. Besides, international commercial banks are reducing 
their exposure in severely indebted countries. This implies that, 
for the LDCs to attract financial support, they would have to 
undertake further adjustment measures which will involve further 
reductions in consumption and investment in economies with already 
perilously low levels of consumption and investment on account of 
past austerity measures. 

37. The severity of the debt burden had compelled African LDCs to 
seek relief from their creditors, and the response of the 
international community has been encouraging considering the 
various debt relief initiatives undertaken in the 1980s including 
those under WCTAD TDB Resolution 165(S-IX) and the "Toronto Menu 
Options" adopted by the 6-7 Economic Summit in June 1988 for 
official bilateral rescheduling. Since 1988, major OECD creditors 
of African LDCs, France, the United States, Germany and Belgium - 
have cancelled the debt of the following African LDCs: Benin (CFA 
k5.547), Burkina Faso ( $  240 million), Djibouti (FF 209 million), 
Guinea (FF 1 billion) , Mali (CFA 65 billion) , and Burundi (PF 582.5 
million). The Central African Republic had concluded a re- 
scheduling agreement with Germany in 1990 by which the country is 
to repay its CFA 625 million bilateral debt over a period of 18 to 
25 years. 

I 

I 
($5.8 billion in 1989 and $6.3 billion in 1990). 

111 World Bank. World Debt Tables, 1990-1991: External debt of - 
Develoviner Countries, Vo1. I. Anal~sis and Summarv Tables v.23. 
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38. The World Bank had adopted a special programme of assistance 
(SPA) in 1987 for debt-distressed low-income African countries. It 
encompasses quick-disbursing concessional bilateral and 
multilateral -, assistance to SPA-eligible countries with adjustment 
programmes. According to World Bank sources, IDA disbursement to. 
SPA countries in support of adjustment programmes was about USS2.9 
billion during 1989-1990. The World Bank has also established an 
IDA debt reduction facility funded by a US$ 100 million drawn from 
the profits of the BanK. This is a fund intended to help countries 
which are too poor to adopt the Brady terms for debt re-scheduling. 
Niger is the first LDC in Africa to benefit from this new debt 
fund. Under the scheme, Niger will receive a US$ 10 million gift 
from IDA resources to buy back a US$ 108 million of commercial 
debts at 18 per cent of their face value. Mozambique, with some 
US$ 280 million of commercial debts, is next in line for the use of 
the new debt fund. 

39. Under the Toronto terms, thirteen African LDCs had so far 
concluded agreements between November 1988 and March 1991, 
involving a total amount of US$ 1878 million. According to the 
1991-1992 world debt tables of the World Bank, the average length 
of the consolidation periods for agreements concluded so far under 
the Toronto Terms Lies between 12 and 18 months. Of the 13 
countries, only six obtained the bulk of the debt relief amounting 
to US$ 1316 billion out of the total US$ 1878 million. The 
hardness of the Toronto terms had already necessitated frequent re- 
scheduling~ on behalf of most of the eligible countries. 

40. For African LDCs, the debt relief measures adopted so far are 
inadequate to restore external viability, considering their heavy 
debt service burden and the fact that a substantial amount of the 
debt is owed to multilateral financing institutions and development 
banks, other non-OECD bilateral creditors, as well as commercial 
debt, all of which cannot be rescheduled within the framework of 
the Paris Club. In fact, the inadequacies of the Toronto Options, 
in terms of the low levels of relief and short consolidation 
periods, .prompted the Trinidad Terms proposed by the U.K., in order 
to allev~ate the constraints imposed by the Toronto terms and to 
increase LDCs access to the debt relief mechanism. Under the 
Trinidad terms, there is one-go reductin of about 2/3rd of the 
total debt stock. 

41. Considering the African LDCs difficult financial situation and 
their worsening economic conditions, the best option to alleviate 
their debt burden is outright debt forgiveness since reschedulings 
do not resolve the basic debt issue but merely postpones the burden 
while adding to the debt stock. OECD donors have increased the 
concessionality of aid with a number of countries providing 
assistance in 100 per cent grant form. These are laudable efforts 
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by donors aimed at improving aid flows qualitatively, but the 
prospects for substantially increasing external assistance to the 
nfrican LDCs is now in doubt on account of uncertainties associated 
with the aid programes of donors. Taking into account the 
recession in major aid-giving OECD countries, for instance the 
United States; the impact of the Persian Gulf Crisis on the Aid 
Budget of both DAC and non-DAC countries; and, the changed 
political and economic situation of the S~viet Union and countries 
in Eastern Europe; it is expected that the African LDCs will 
experience a substantial reduction in ODA flows during the first 
half of the 1990s. 

r 

V. The Hacro-economic Environment and Proswects for 
Growth and Develonment of the 
-s 

42. The medium-term macro-economic policy frameworks designed by 
African LDCs during the 1980s were not effectively implemented 
because of the persistence of balance of payments difficulties 
which made it necessary for a series of Structural Adjustment 
Programmes (SAPS) to be negotiated with the IMF and the World Bank. 
The adjustment programmes, however, failed to bring about the 
necessary recovery and transformation of the African LDCs 
economies, and even the basic thresholds of the SNPA were not 
achieved. Whereas the SNPA had set a target GDP growth rate per 
annum of 7.2 per cent, the average annual rate of growth achieved 

I 
was only 1.9 per cent. Incomes per head fell by an annual average 
of 0.9 per cent, leading to a savings ratio of only 4 per cent 
while the investment ratio was an average of only 16 per cent of 

I 
GDP. While the agricultural and manufacturing sectors were to lead 

I 
in the transformation process, with growth rates of 4 per cent and 
at least 9 per cent, the African LDCs recorded rates of only 2 per 

1 cent and 1.7 per cent, respectively.=/ 

43. The above trends were largely as a result of adjustment 
measures which required drastic reduction in public sector 
investment and the high cost of financing private sector investment 
projects. By the end of the 1980s, African LDCs were more food-aid 
dependent relative to other developing countries. Incidences of 
hunger and malnutrition are widespread in these countries. Almost 
40 per cent of pre-school children suffer from acute protein 
deficiency, compared to 16 per cent in Asia and 4 per cent in Latin 
America. The population is increasing at an alarming rate of over 
3 per cent annually. Between 1980 and 1989 the average annual 
growth rate of urban population was well over 5 per cent - 

zi/ UNECA: Survey of Economic and Social Conditions in African 
LDCs, 1989-1990 - E/ECA/LDCs/91/1. 
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Mozambique (10 per cent) , Malawi (6.1 per cent) , Liberia (6 per 
cent) , Niger (7.3 per cent) , Chad (6.3 per cent), Mauritania (7.6 
per cent), Rwanda (7.8 per cent) , Tanzania (10.4 per cent) and 
Botswana (9.9 per cent). Economic and social institutions and 
infrastructural facilities are in states of disrepair, and in most 
of the LDCs, the governments can barely provide basic social, 
education and health services 

h ,  

44. The programme of action recognizes these formidable structural 
bottlenecks and development handicaps of the LDCs. As such the 
objective of macro-economic policy, therefore, is to create a 
favourable environment and constitute a basis for structural 
transformation and the eradication of poverty. For African LDCs, 
there is the utmost need to link short-term policy reforms with the 
requirements of long-term development strategies in consonance with 
the approach of the African Alternative Framework to Structural 
Adjustment (AAF-SAP).u/ It stresses that the design and 
implementation of the LDCs' macro-economic programmes, whether or 
not negotiated with the IMF and the World Bank, should focus on the 
basic transformational needs of LDCs. 

45. The policy guidelines=/ include, inter alia. particular 
attention to the linkage between different economic activities and 
selectivity in policy instruments so as to ensure an efficient 
allocation of resources among equally competing activities; the 
establishment of external, monetary and fiscal stability within a 
flexible time frame and the appropriate sequencing of reforms; 
and, the efficient mobilization of domestic resources and the 
creation of an enabling investment climate. 

46. That "adjustmentw will be a permanent feature of macro- 
economic management in the African LDCs in the 1990s, there can be 
little doubt. Economic reform programmes, however, should be 
framed in the context of the Policy guidelines of the Programme of 
Action and supported by adequate levels of external funding, in 
particular, of ODA resources. According to recent 
information,=/ there are 14 LDCs in Africa which are 
implementing economic reform programmes supported by IMF credits 
under the Fund% structural Adjustment Facility (SAF) and the 

131 UNECA: African Alternative Framework to Structural - 
Adjustment Programme for Socio-Economic Recovery and 
Transformation - E/ECA/CM.l5/6/Rev.3. 
141 Op. cit. - 
=/ IMP Survey, January 6, 1992. 
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Enhanced Structural Adjustment Facility (ESAF).=/ The life 
spans of these programme srange from 1988 to 1994 and the total IMF 
funding under the arrangements amount to SDR809.83 million. These 
arrangements are IMF seals of approval which are expected to pave 
the way for other Multilateral fundings and also bilateral official 
flows of ODA and debt relief. The adequacy of these external 
resource flows in support of adjustment programmes in the African 
LDCs will be the crucial elements for the attainment of external 
viability and sustained economic growth in the 1990s. 

47. To illustrate this point, Uganda alone (SDR179.28 million) 
accounts for 22 per cent of the IMF credits of SDR809.83 provided 
in support of the Economic Reform programmes (Em) of the 14 I 

African LDCs . During the first two years of the ESAF credit 
(1989/90 and 1990/91), Uganda's real GDP increased by 4.1 per cent 
in 1990 and 3 per cent in 1991, but the rate of inflation, which 
had declined, shot up again on account of a series of devaluations 
since July 1991. This led to high consumer prices for basic food 
stuffs and in general, produced considerable hardships for the 
lower income strata of the Ugandan population. In 1991/92 the ERP 
is aiming at a growth rate of real GDP of 5 per cent and a 
significant reduction in the rate of inflation. A novel feature of 
the present ERP is the Programme for the Alleviation of Poverty and 
the Social Cost of Adjustment (PAPSCA) which may ease the burden of 
adjustment on the poor, PAPSCA consists of 19 initiatives, 
including small scale rural infrastructure rehabilitation, water 
supply and sanitation, primary education, health and social 
serviees, which are being funded by donors.=/ 

48. These types of programmes to mitigate the adverse effects of 
adjustment is increasingly becoming a standard feature of IMF and 
World Bank - supported adjustment programmes in African LDCs. For 
instance, the Gambia scored a series of successes with an overall 
real GDP growth rate of 4.5 per cent per annum during the ERP 
fiscal years of 1986/87 - 1987/90. A Programme for Sustained 
Development (PSD) was launched in July 1990, which has, as am 
integral component, a separate programme to mitigate the impact of 
adjustment. Although the performance of the economy on the whole 
was off target in 1990/91, yet an assessment of the first quarter 
of 1991/92 reveal that the rate of inflation was only 5.8 per cent, 
which strongly suggests that inflation will be contained around 
the PSD target of 6.5 per cent. This is a positive development for 
the low-income brackets of the Gambian economy as they stand to 

161 The SAF and ESAF are concessional IIF lending facilities - 
for its low-income members that are undertaking economic reform 
programmes to strengthen their balance of payments and improve 
their growth prospects. 

17/ IMF Survey, December 2, 1991. - 
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bear the brunt of inflationary pressures resulting from the 
implementation of adjustment measures. 

49. The above sample of cases are representative of the policy 
design strategy of the Bretton Woods Institutions and OECD donors 
in the 1990s. The African LDCs are heavily dependent on aid, and 
they receive over 80 per cent of their official financial flows, 
especially of QDA, from OECD sources in any given year. Hence, the 
recessionary tendencies which emerged in these economies in 1990- 
1993. are bound to have serious repercussions in terms of the 
funding levels of national aid budgets. The outlook for a return 
to high growth in OECD economies in the medium-run is not bright 
and this may affect the flow of ODA resources to support the 
adjustment efforts and development programmes of LDCs in Africa. 

50. Various estimates are also pointing to an anticipated shortage 
in global savings in the short-term that will undercut foreign 
direct investment which are already at perilously low levels or 
even negative in most African LDCs. The stalemate in the GATT 
talks and the intensification of trade barriers, either bilaterally 
or through regional trading blocs, will limit the access of African 
LDCs commodity exports to the market of industrial countries if no 
special measures are implemented in their favour. This situation 
shadows any prospects for substantially increasing the export 
earnings of the LDCs which will further reduce their import 
capacities. The official debt write-offs and other debt relief 
measures in favour of the African LDCs, though a welcome 
development, will not resolve their financial difficulties since 
the bulk of their debt is owed to multilateral financial 
institutions, mainly IMF, World Bank and ADB, which cannot be re- 
scheduled under present practises. 

51. The above gives a snapshot of the kind of macro-economic 
environment within which the LDCs are expected to implement the 
Programme of Action during the 1990s. In the case of African LDCs, 
a combination of these external factors coupled with the narrowness 
of their domestic resources base with no possibilities of a 
significant enlargement in the near-term, growth and development 
prospects can, at best, be simply locked up in pessimism. 

5 2 .  Based on available data, the ECA has attempted a preliminary 
forecast of the major macro-economic variables for the 1990s. The 
projections take cognizance sf the imminent shortages in global 
savings and its effects on foreign direct investment; the 
possibility of sharp declines in ODA flows; an intensification of 
the external debt problem; declining prices for primary commodity 
exports of importance to African LDCs; and, also, the 
destabilizing effects of natural and man-made disasters. The 
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estimates are also guided by other long-term perspective studies of 
multilateral financing and development institutions.=/ 

53. On the basis of the above, the real GDP growth rate of the 
African LDCs is projected to increase by an annual average of only 
0.6 per cent in the 1990s. With the LDCs population forecasted to 
grow by 3 per cent per annum during the current decade, such a GDP 
growth will translate into a deceleration in per capita income of 
the order of 2.4 per cent per annum or a drop from $214 in 1990 to 
$173 by the year 2000. The investment/savings gap is estimated to 
widen further from 15 per cent of GDP in 1990 to 21 per cent in 
2000. The growth rate of domestic investment is forecast at a mere 
1.3 per cent annually, which implies continued heavy reliance on 
external sources for bath new investments and the financing of I 

rehabilitation and reconstruction activities. 

54. The agricultural sector is expected to contribute the bulk of 
the LDCs output but value-added is projected to increase by only 
0.2 per cent per annum, while manufacturing value-added ( W A )  is to 
record an average growth rate of 0.7 per cent during the 1990s. 
Exports are estimated to increase by only 0.4 per cent due to, in 
addition to domestic constraints, the anticipated slump in the 
international market for primary commodities. Imports on the other 
hand is projected to increase by 1.8 per cent annually, which 
implies that priority will focus on basic consumer goods rather 
than on intermediate and capital goods necessary for 
transformational investment. 

55. As for international support measures, the formula on aid 
target which was agreed on by the Paris Conference and reflected in 

i the Programme of Action may cloud the predictability of resource 
flows. The LDCs8 proposal was for an ODA flow equivalent to 0.20 

I per cent of donor gross national product (GNP). The programme of 
action stipulates that those donors already providing more than 
0.20 per cent of the 6NP (the average for OECD was only 0.09 per 
cent in the 1980s) as OBA to 1,DCs should continue to do so and 
increase their efforts. Those donors which met the SNPA target of 
0.15 per cent in the 1980s should undertake to reach 0.20 per cent 
by the year 2000, and the others committed to the 0.15 per cent 
target should undertake to achieve the target within the next few 
years or make their best efforts to accelerate their endeavour to 
reach it. This arrangement lacks the transparency and 

J&/ ECA: The Programme of action 1Sor the LDCs in the 1990s: 
Its implications on Economic Growth and Development of African 
LDCs in the 1990s. This is an unpublished internal LDCs/SERPD 

I paper which gives an assessment of the outcome of the 2nd United 
Mations Conference on Least Developed Countries. The projections 
do not include Zaire and Zambia which joined the LDCs group in 
December 1991. 
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measurability of resource flows recommended by the Programme of 
Action and as such, it will affect the planning for and 
implementation of development programmes of the African LDCs. 

56. With a forecasted slower growth in QECD economies, notablythe 
United States, up to 1995, and the financial burden imposed on 
major aid-giving nations involved in the Gulf War, external 
resource flows to the African EDCs is expected to decline 
substantially. According to ECAgs preliminary estimates, a 
projected annual increase of 4.5 per cent in OECD concessional 
assistance to African LDCs will translate into annual flows of 
around $11.6 billion on commitment basis, or only $44.2 per 
capita. Such a level of aid flows is incommensurate to the 
financial requirements of the 29 African LDCs as gauged from their 
country presentations to the Paris Conference. Adding the resource 
requirements of Zaire and Zambia which joined the LDCs group in 
December 1991, the situation becomes even more precarious. 

57. Present political and economic reforms in the LDCs in Africa 
have not provided the kind of guarantees and profitability of 
investments being sought by foreign private investors. Also, 
international commercial banks continue to exercise maximum 
restraint in their lending programmes in order to reduce their 
exposure in what they consider to be risky investment climate. All 
these factors increase the uncertainties that will undermine the 
development partnership of "shared responsibility" for the 
successful implementation of the Programme of Action for the LDCs 
for the 1990s. 
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i ment Issues and Pslicies 

1. In response to paragraph 4 of UN General Assembly resolution 
421177 of 11 December, 1987, the ECA prepared the following studies 
preparatory to the Second United Nations Conference on LDCs which 
was held in Paris (France), 3-14 September 1990: (i) Review of 
economic and social conditions in African LDCs covering the periods 
1986-1987 and 1980-88; (ii) Regional assessment of the 
implementation of the Substantial New Programme of Action in 
African LDCs, 1981-1988 and a Framework of Macro-economic Policies 
and Measures for the 1990s - E/ECA/LDCs.9/EXPe8/3. (iii) The 
Substantial New Programme of Action for the 1980s for the LBCs: A 
Review of the decade in Africa and Policy Issues in the 1990s - 
E/ECA/LDCs.lO/EXP.9/9; (iv) Growth and structure of financial 
institutions in African least developed countries - 
E/ECA/LDCs.9/EXP.8/4 and (v) Preliminary evaluation of some aspects 
of the employment problems and policies in the African LDCs - 
E/ECA/LDCs.lO/EXP.9/4. 

2. In conformity with the agreed conclusions of the Inter-agency 
Meeting of organizations of the UN system on the SNPA, the ECA 
revised its study (i.e. E/ECA/LDCs.g/EXP.8/3) which was submitted 
to the DonorlRecipient meeting in March, 1989). The paper was 
ECAgs contribution (A/Conf/147/pc/3/Add.15 - TD/B/AC.17/ADB.15 of 
26 March 1990) to the preparatory committee meeting of the UMCTAD 
Intergovernmental Group on LDCs in Geneva, 26 March to 6 April 
1990. 

3. After the Paris Conference, the ECA secretariat prepared a 
comprehensive evaluation and assessment of the Programme of Action 
adopted by the Second United Nations Conference on LDCs. The paper 
entitled "'The Programme of Action for the LDCs in the 1990s: Its 
Implications for economic growth and development in African LDCs in 
the 1990s" analyzed the salient features of the programme, in the 
context of the development aspirations and potentials of the LDCs 
in Africa with a focus on such major issues as the design of macro- 
economic policy frameworks and structural adjustment programmes; 
the financing of economic growth and development, in particular, 
official development assistance (ODA) flows; external debt, and 
commodities and trade-related issues. The paper was circulated to 
all LDCs member States of the Commission on 1 January 1991. 

4. A major activity undertaken during the annual missions to 
collect data and information for the ECA Survey of Economic and 
Social Conditions in Africa is an advisory aspect which is aimed at 
strengthening the research capabilities of the LDCs to prepare 
short-term reviews of their economic and social conditions. During 



the survey exercises in 1990 and 1991, such advisory missions 
visited Benin, Botswana, Burkina Faso, Burundi, Cape Verde, the 
Central African Republic, Chad, Comoros, Equatorial Guinea, the 
Gambia, Guinea, Guinea-Bissau, Lesotho, Mali, Mauritania, 
Mozambique, the Niger, Rwanda, Sierra Leone, Somalia, the Sudan, 
Tanzania, Togo and Uganda. 

5. As of the 1992-1993 biennium, research activities under 
development issues and policies will continue to focus on assisting 
the African LDCs in their planning and programming efforts for the 
effective implementation of the Programme of A~tion for the LDCs 
for the 1990s. Specifically, ECA will continue to undertake 
studies on the structural features of these countries including 
perspective studies and will assist the LDCs to develop appropriate 
national data base so as to enhance policy formulation. A project 
document has been prepared on the mobilization and efficient 
utilization of domestic resources in African LDCs and the 
secretariat is seeking for interested donors to help finance the 
project which will include country case studies, national and 
regional workshops. Also as part of the regional follow-up efforts 
the ECA will participate in aid-coordination meetings of the LDCs 
with a view to assisting the governments to better articulate their 
development needs for donor assistance. 

tatistics and Population 

6. ECAfs statistical programme is being progressively adapted to 
meet the expected requirements of LDCs for national capacity 
building in the collection, processing, analysis and dissemination 
of data and information for a better policy formulation and project 
and programme preparation. The programme includes on-going 
interrelated projects in which the LDCs in Africa are given special 
attention, and, they axe inter alia, the African Household Survey 
capability Programe (IUHSCP); The Regional Advisory Service in 
Demographic Statistics; Assistance to African LDCs to help build 
up national accounts capabilities including the training of 
national staff, in addition to courses offered under the ECA's 
statistical training programme for Africa. 

7. During the 1990-1991 period, atotal of 108 advisory missions 
were undertaken in African LBCs to assist in the development of 
national accounts and related economic statistics and to provide 
on-the-job training to the nationals of recipient LDCs. Further 
assistance was provided in census organization; cartogra 
preparations; the processing of census data, and establishment of 
reliable civil registration systems and vital statistics 
collections; the development of sample designs, tabulation, 
analysis and disseaination of survey results; review of the 
organization of statistical services; the organization of in- 
service and middle-level statistical training programmes. 

8. Technical advisory missions were fielded during the 1990-92 
biennium to Tanzania, Central African Republic, Niger and Mali, to 
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assist in the evaluation and analysis of census data, while 
Ethiopia and Malawi were assisted in organizing on-the-job training 
for local statistical personnel. Niger, Mali, Burkina Faso and 
Chad also received assistance to develop their respective national 
information centres and networks. 

9. Beginning the 1992-1993 biennium, the ECAps statistical 
programme will continue to provide advisory services to the LDCs in 
the various areas of the secretariat" competence. During the 
current biennium four regional and sub-regional statistical 
training programmes are envisaged in the areas of census and survey 
preparations. Two LDCs will receive assistance for the 

I orqanization of national training courses under the census training - - 

programme. 

III. Food and agriculture&/ 

10. Based on the experiences of the 1980s, agricultural 
development in LDCs in the 1990s should aim at the attainment of 
food self-sufficiency and to produce an adequate marketable surplus 
to ensure the economic viability of the rural sector. ECA's 
technical assistance and advisory services will therefore, focus on 
measures to raise yield through intensive use of moaern inputs, 
improved technology and the development of the physical and 
institutional infrastructure such as farm-to-market roads, storage, 
processing, marketing and credit facilities. The issues of food 
security, post harvest losses, pest controls and the expansion of 
agricultural exports are crucial elements sf such an agricultural 
strategy. 

11. In 1990, the secretariat prepared guidelines on the 
reinforcement of policy measures and fielded missions to selected 
countries, majority of whom are LDCs, in the Niamey and Yaounde- 
based WLPOC subregions to assess the training needs of the 
countries in agricultural planning and policy. The missions were 
aimed at identifying programmes and projects that could facilitate 
inter-country cooperation in food and agricultural development, and 
to evaluate existing practices of conservation, management and 
exploitation of natural forests. 

12. Among the studies undertaken were, inter alia. (i) 
Application of maize research results; (ii) Amelioration of food 
marketing institutions; (iii) Management of co-operatives and 
other farmers' organizations and associations in BuruncPi, Rwanda 
and Zaire, (iv) lnfrastructural constraints to intra-regional 

I/ Report to ECOSOC on ECA8s Activities in the Food and - 
Agriculture Sector during the period 19 May 1990 to 13 May 1991. 
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marketing and trade in food commodities, (v) Reduction of food- 
crop losses through insect pest management; (vi) Organization of 
credit schemes at the grassroots level; (vii) Agrarian 
transformation with emphasis on policy, methodological and 
operational issues pertaining to agrarian structure; and (viii) on 
the effects of migrant mining labour on rural development. As for 
fisheries resources, the ECA organized a training seminar "on 
living resources of the sea" for the Lusaka-based MULPOC countries 
in 1990 and prepared a report on multi-national cooperation for the 
development of inland fisheries and aquaculture. 

PV. Industrial Development 

13. ECA's contribution to the planning process for industrial 
development in African LDCs is to provide assistance in the 
identification of constraints and in the formulation, co- 
ordination, planning and implementation of industrial development 
strategies, in the context of the second Industrial Development 
Decade for Africa (IDDAII), 1991-2000. During 1990-2991, ECAss 
activities centred around: policy development, planning and 
institution building; the development of basic industries 
(Metallurgical, engineering, chemical, etc.); the development of 
agro-and forest-based industries; and the development of small- 
scale industries. 

14. The promotion and development of small and medium-scale 
enterprises (SMEs) of particular importance to the African LDCs 
which are still at the rudimentary stages of industrialization. In 
1990, the secretariat prepared technical publications with 
recommendations aimed at assisting industrial development 
institution and indigenous entrepreneurs in LDCs to developedtheir 
capabilities in promoting and establishing SMEs. The studies 
included: (i) the development and processing of local raw material 
for SMEs; (ii) a directory of project profiles on institutional 
support for SMEs; (iii) a directory of project profiles in metal 
working industries and medicinal plants processing; (iv) legal and 
administrative procedure for setting up SMEs; (v) a manual for 
extension services for SMEs; and (vi) a report on investment 
promotion and mobilization of investment resources for SMEs. 

15. A workshop on the development of entrepreneurial capability 
for cottage and small-scale industries, with particular emphasis on 
the role of women in the promotion of industrial development, was 
held in Kampala, Uganda for the Eastern and Southern African 
subregion. Under the INDO/ECA project, field advisory missions 
visited Djibouti, Burundi, Rwanda, Uganda, Burkina Faso, Ethiopia 
and Botswana to assess the status of small-scale industries and 
facilities extended to them and also to examine the hindrances the 
entrepreneurs were facing so as to make appropriate recommendations 
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for national considerations. A Regional Workshop on the Promotion 
of Small-scale Industries was organized in Abidjan, Cdte d1Ivoire, 
from 13 to 15 March 1991, which gave the opportunity for 
entrepreneurs and poliey makers to exchange their experiences and 
arrive at practical recommendations for the development and 
sustained growth of small-scale industries. 

V. Minerals, Water Besoureos and Energy 

16. ECA% activities in the area of natural resources development 
centres around the promotion, through national, subregional and 
regional efforts, of exploration, inventory, developmermt, 
exploitation and utilization of mineral, water and energy resources 
in Africa. The LDCs in Africa have extensive but underdeveloped 
natural resources base which could be explored and harnessed. 
Under the Programme of Action for the LDCs for the 1990s, the ECA 
will provide assistance to the LDCs to intensify the exploration 
and harnessing of their natural resource base. 

17. Such assistance will focus on, inter gJ&; the development of 
national capabilities for mineral sector planning, exploration and 
project identification; country surveys to identify mineral 
occurrences as well as non-metallic raw materials to be s;ourcod by 
domestic industries, in particular those in construction, ceramic 
and glass industries; assessment of surface and ground water 
availability, use and demand; the preparation of long- and medium- 
term plans as a framework for drawing up specific water supply and 
waste water disposal projects as well as formulation of programmes 
for the development of water resources in drought affected 
countries; and the promotion, development, and utilization or such 
non-conventional energy resources as solar and biogas energy. 

18. In 1990-91, the ECA secretariat completed a study on the 
exploitation of trona in Chad, and prepared a project document on 
the feasibility of an industrial production, processing and 
packaging of trona for donor assistance. The ECA also provided 
technical advice on the development of infrastructural facilities 
for the East and SoutRern African Mineral Resources DevePopant 
Centre in Dodoma (Ta~zania). The facilities, which include a 
mineral dressing laboratory, a soil mechanics laboratory, an 
industrial mineral laboratory and a library and documentation unit, 
was officially opened in September 1991. 

19. Ih July 1990, an expert group meeting of UNDUGU countries 
including Burundi, Central African Republic, Ethiopia, Sudan, 
Uganda and Rwanda, was organized to review and prepare a master 
plan for the development of infrastructures and natural resources. 
Assistance was provided to Mozambique and Tanzania on manpower 
development and training for exploration and exploitation of marine 
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resources. The secretariat prepared guidelines for the Gambia on 
the application and adaptability of the legal mechanisms 
established by the UN Convention on the Law of the Sea for marine 
resources development, and helped Ethiopia, in preparing strategies 
for the development of marine science and technology. Technical 
assistance was also provided to determine priorities and draw up 
specific measures for co-operation in developing marine resources 
among member States of the South Atlantic Zone of Peace and Co- 
operation which include LDCs like the Gambia, Sierra Leone, Cape 
Verde, Sao Tome and Principe, Mauritania, Benin, Equatorial Guinea, 
Guinea, Guinea-Bissau and Liberia. 

VI. Scianae and TechnoPo 

20. The ECA's Science and Technology programme has focused on 
three main areas: the strengthening of policies and institutions 
for science and technology; development of manpower, and the 
promotion of regional and interregional co-opearation in scientific 
and technological activities. The following activities were 
undertaken in 1990-1991: (a) assistance to two Ugandan 
institutions (Uganda Institute of Professional Engineers and Uganda 
National Council for Science and Technology) in September 1990; 
(b) organization of the second meeting of the Western Africa 
Working Group in Niamey from 21-23 March 1991 which elaborated a 
number of subregional projects to be submitted to funding agencies 
and donor organizations. The following LDCsas participated: Cape 
Verde, Burkina Faso, Niger and Benin. 

21. In the area of manpower development, the ECA collaborated with 
the African Regional Centre for Technology (ARCT) in organizing and 
servicing a training seminar on the management of science and 
technology, held in Mauritius from 29 May to 2 June 1990. The 
following LDC% participated: Burundi, Togo, Ethiopia, Benin, 
Tanzania and Sierra Leone. The secretariat prepared a "Review of 
Science and Technology Policy Institutions in five countriesw which 
was sent to all LDC's in Africa so that they can use the 
recornendations to improve the co-ordination of science and 
technology in their respective countries. 

22. In the area of Trade and Development Finance, the ECA 
undertook a number of activities highlighting the problems of 
African LDCs as put forward by the Paris Declaration and Programme 
of Action for the least developed countries for the 1990s. These 
activities inclu8ed the preparation of technical studies on the on- 
going Uruguay Round of Multilateral Trade Negotiations with a focus 
on: the diversification of Africa!~ production and export bases; 
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access to markets of industrialized countries, and the 
deterioration in export commodity prices. A composite analysis of 
these issues are contained in a study entitled: "Strategies for 
Revitalization, Recovery and growth of Africa's Trade in the 1990s 
and Beyondt@. Also, the ECA prepared a paper, entitled, sTrospects 
for Trade Promotion in Semi-Precessed Products and semi- 
manufactured products between Africa and &her developing countries 
in semi-processed which contained recommendations on greater South- 
South co-operation as an essential step in Africa's efforts at 
achieving diversification in production and exports. 

23. The African LDCs are predominantly primary commodity dependent 
economies. The intensification of protectionistic tendencies in 
industrialized countries duringthe 1980s resulted in a significant 
reduction of access of African LDCs commodity exports to markets of 
industrialized countries. For the on-going Uruguay Round of 
Multilateral Trade Negotiation, the ECA prepared a document 
entitled: "Report on Issues and Implications of Multilateral Trade 
Negotiations within the General Agreement on Tariff and Trade 
(GATT), the Lomg Convention and Europe 1992, UNCTAD VIII, on the 
Development and Expansion of Africa's Trade (Doc. 
E/ECA/TMDE/90/17). The paper was presented to the eleventh 
meeting of the Conference of African Ministers of Trade held in 
Addis Ababa, Ethiopia, 15-19 April 1991. The paper outlined the 
genesis and trends of the Uruguay Round and highlighted critical 
areas of interest of Africa in these negotiations. 

24. Based on the document, the Ministers of Trade adopted a 
resolution recommending to their Heads of State and Government to 
urge the UWCTAD and the industrialized countries to ensure that 
African interests are not marginalized in the finalization of the 
Uruguay Round of Negotiation. The Resolution called for, among 
others, an improved access for all primary products of export 
interest to African countries; a more vigorous application of the 
principles of special and differential treatment for African 
countries in view of their extreme vulnerability and structural. 
handicaps; and that no additional obligations are imposed on these 
countries without additional offsetting rights to safeguard the 
existing balance at GATT right and obligation. 

vnzr. Economic Co-operation and Pntegration 

25. To promote economic co-operation and integration among African 
countries, ECA had established a network of five Multinational 
Programming and Operational Centres (MULPOCs) in the region. The 
membership cover all the least developed countries in Africa. 
Through them the secretariat has become more closely associated 
with the national and subregional interests and problems of the 
LDCs. In future, these centres will play an even more catalytic 
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role, in ensuring a greater impact of the secretariat's activities; 
as well as assuming a significant role in monitoring the field 
activities of all UN specialized agencies and intergovernmental 
organizations in each subregion and act as agent for the promotion 
of meaningful subregional co-operation and integration. 

26. The Programme of Action for the LDCs for the 1990s envisages 
that 18progress in economic co-operation between LDCs and other 
developing countries, particularly countries in the same region 
should be monitored by United Nations Regional Commissions in close 
co-ordination with UNCTAD". As envisaged in the programme, the ECA 
is expected to organize cluster meetings with the full involvement 
and participation of the ECA subregional MULPOCs and other African 
subregional economic co-operation entities. 

EX. Buman Resources Development 

27. In the 1980s, the ECA rendered technical assistance and 
advisory services to the LDCs with a view to remedying the 
dysfunctional nature of education and training in these countries. 
These activities will continue in the 1990s along the following 
lines: (i) the conception of training programmes that responds to 
the specific needs of the LDCs for all categories of manpower in 
clearly identified priority development areas (ii) the promotion 
of non-formal education and training systems to develop urgently 
required skills and their effective utilization in ongoing 
development activities; and (iii) the promotion of co-operation 
among countries in the region so as to pool their resources for the 
establishment and/or strengthening of training and research 
institutions. 

28. During 1990-91, the ECA provided support to the Ethiopian 
Management Institute (EMI) in the training of senior public sector 
managers on Management by objectives in March 1990; and in August 
1990, the institute was assisted in running a workshop for public 
sector personnel on General Management and the Improvement of Local 
Services. A national training course was conducted for Lesotho 
public financial management officials on Ways and Means of 
Strengthening the Management of Public Expenditure Planning. In 
Malawi, support was rendered to the Ministry of Local Government in 
the training of local council chief executives, officials and their 
deputies on Decentralization and Related Development Issues. A 
national training course for Uganda Tax Administrators, on 
Reforming of the Taxation Systems, Policies and Tax Administration 
was conducted in July 1990. 

1 29. In October 1990, ECA, in collaboration with the African 
Association of Public Administration and Management (AAPAM), 
conducted a senior policy seminar on entrepreneurship development 
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in Cairo. The objective of the seminar was to provide a forum for 
dialogue between top policy makers in both the public and private 
sectors, as well as representatives of employers associations and 
trade unions so as to examine and make recommendation on the main 
elements that make for an enabling environment for enhancing 
entrepreneurship in the public and private sectors. The 
culmination of the seminar was the Cairo communique where the 
observations, comments and recommendations of the participants were 
embodied. 

30. =PAM also organized a senior policy workshop on the theme 
wImproving the Performance of Public Enterprises in Afri~an'~ from 
November 12-16, 1990 in Debrezeit, Ethiopia. The workshop8s 
specific objectives were to: identify and analyze the constraints 
to efficient and effective management of public enterprises; 
examine how policies and practices of the supervisory authority 
impede and facilitate the performance of public enterprises; 
analyze the option of commercialization of public enterprises; 
examine the mechanisms for enhancing financial viability of public 
enterprises; examine and supportpolicies, measures and procedures 
for improvingthe productivity and efficiency of public enterprises 
and prepare a system of performance indicators to be used for 
monitoring, evaluating and improving the performance of public 
enterprises. 

31. The 12th AAPAM roundtable conference on the theme "The Role of 
the Informal Sector and NGO's in Africa" Recovery and Development'" 
was organized by AAPm and took place in Abuja, Nigeria from 3-8 
December 1990. It was attended by more than 100 participants 
representing 21 countries and international organizations, northern 
NGOvs as well as African NGO1s. The objectives of the conference 
were to: assess the role played by the informal sectors and NG08s 
in African economies; identify the constraints that limit the 
effectiveness of the informal sector and to propose strategies for 
mobilizing the informal sector and NGOs for Africa's recovery and 
development; identify the major policy and management constraints 
to the effective performance of this sector and propose mechanism 
for dealing with them, The proceedings of these activities are 
expected to be released soon. Two books based on the Debrezeit 
workshop and the abuja roundtable conference are also at the stage 
of final editing and are expected to be released during the year. 

X. loaial Development 

32. Since the African LDCs are predominantly rural and since about 
half their population are women and over half are under 15 years of 
age, EC!A8s three interrelated programmes on Integrated Rural 
Development, the African Training and Research Centre for Women 
(ATRCW) and Youth and Social Welfare Development have played, and 
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will continue to play a significant role in ECAVs special programme 
for LBCs. The assistance to be rendered to the countries is 
directed at achieving the broader objective of far-reaching 
transformation of economic and social structures, institutions and 
relations and processes in the rural areas. Particular attention 
will be given to the creation of more employment opportunities both 
on and off the farm; more equitable access to arable land; more 
widely distributed and improvement in health services, nutrition, 
and housing; and a broadened access to the kind of formal fin- 
school) and non-formal (out-of-school) education for adults and I 

children that is of direct relevance to the needs and aspirations 
of rural dwellers. 

33. In the fields of youth and social welfare, ECA's assistance 
covers planning for national youth policies and programmes and it 
is geared towards integrating young people fully in the national 
development process through youth national services; education 
(both formal) and non-formal) with emphasis on vocational training 
so as to provide skills and qualifications commensurate to 
available opportunities; as well as reducing unemployment and 
eliminating the exodus of youth towards cities and urban centres. 
ECA% activities also deal with policy issues regarding social 
security schemes or programmes; family welfare programmes or 
eaucation; and functional adult literacy. 

3 4 .  The programme of the ECA/African Training and Research Centre 
for Women (ATRCW) is aimed at promoting the full integration of 
African women and girls in the national development process. In 
1990-1991, the Centre prepared guidelines for the incorporation of 
women's concerns in development plans which were distributed to all 
African LDCs in order to sensitize policy makers on the need to 
adopt gender-responsive planning so that potentials of women could 
be harnessed and adequately exploited. Other areas of focus were 
research studies on: Access of rural women to appropriate 
technology; changing socio-economic conditions of women in the 
context of the Nairobi Forward-Looking Strategies for the 
Advancement of Women; the situation of women in agricultural and 
industrial transformation in the context of AAF-SAP; and the 
development of strategies for the promotion of women to scientific 
and technical profession. These efforts were aimed at increasing 
women's capability to fully contribute to every sector of socio- 
economic development. 

35. ATRCW also undertook a few operational activities in 1990-1991 
in Burkina Faso, Ethiopia,. Gambia, Rwanda and Uganda. In Burkina 
Faso, Gambia and Zambia, pilot projects were set up as part of a 
UMDP funded project for ?Tmproving the role of women in the 
informal sector production and managementn". The project studies 
highlighted the situation of women operators in the informal sector 
in terms of legal, fiscal, political and economic parameters. 
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Training needs of the countries were identified and appropriate 
programmes were developed that could respond to those needs. An 
adequate methodology for the compilation of data on women in the 
informal sector was developed and applied on an experimental basis 
in a number of pilot countries. Strategies which will come out of 
this experience will be widely disseminated in other countries. 

36. In Ethiopia and Rwanda, the project was aimed at demonstrating 
an integrated approach of accessing women to credit. A task force . composed of institutions interested in women in development issues 

J and credit, collaborated with ATRRC in developing training 
programmes on entrepreneurship and credit which were used to trails 
groups of women. Project ideas which emerged from the groups of 
trainees were further elaborated and financed by local financial 
institutions. The experiment, which was funded by the Swedish 
International Development Authority, proved to be stimulating for 
women entrepreneurs. 


